Department of Finance

Honorable Mason K. Chock
Honorable KipuKai Kualii
Honorable Mel Rapozo
Honorable JoAnn A. Yukimura
Honorable Arryl Kaneshiro

Excused: Honorable Gary L. Hooser
Honorable Ross Kagawa

The Committee reconvened on April 7, 2016 at 9:14 a.m., and proceeded as follows:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Good morning. I would like to call back to order
the Budget & Finance Committee and the Fiscal Year 2016-2017 Departmental Budget
Reviews. On the schedule today, we will be hearing from the Department of Finance who
will be walking us through their various divisions. We will also be looking at the Kaua‘
Humane Society (KHS). As we do each morning, we will take public testimony. Anyone in
the audience wishing to testify?

There being no objections, the rules were suspended to take public testimony.

There being no one present to provide testimony, the meeting was called back to order
and proceeded as follows:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Ken will take us through a quick PowerPoint
presentation and then we will take a few questions on it, if not, we will move into the divisions
because Ken folks did a great job of breaking up every division.

KEN M. SHIMONISHI, Director of Finance: Aloha. Thank  you,
Committee Chair Kaneshiro and Councilmembers. Ken Shimonishi, Director of Finance. For
Fiscal Year 2017, the Department of Finance’s budget remained basically flat at point one
percent (0.1%)...sorry, hang on a second. The mission of the Department of Finance is to
provide effective financial services to the people of Kauai and to all that we serve by
establishing and maintaining a financial system that can properly account for its activities,
obviously accountability is key. The Department is made up of nine (9) divisions, the
Administration Division, which has three (3) employees that include myself, the deputy, and
a secretary. All three (3) are General Fund. There are currently no vacancies in that
Division. The next division would be the Accounting Division, which has nine (9) employees.
Again, all General Fund. One (1) position is currently vacant, which is position 290, and we
anticipate hiring before the end of this fiscal year or shortly into Fiscal Year 2017. Our
Information Technology (IT) Division has thirteen (13) positions, all thirteen (13) are General
Fund, and there are no vacancies. Our Treasury Division has two (2) positions, which both
are General Fund. Again, no vacancies. Our Driver’s License Division has thirteen (13)
employees, seven (7) of which are General Fund, six (6) are covered by State programs to
administer the various State programs. There is one (1) vacancy, and that is position 562,
which is pending reallocation. That is a General Fund position. Our Motor Vehicle Division
has ten (10) employees, eight (8) of which are General Fund, two (2) are covered by the State
programs, and there are no vacancies in that Division. The Real Property Assessment (RPA)
Division has nineteen (19) positions, one (1) of which is currently vacant, which is
position 219, which is a Geographic Information System (GIS) Analyst, and an offer has been
made. The Real Property Collections Division has six (6) positions, one (1) is an
eighty-nine (89) day contract, and one (1) position is currently vacant and in recruitment.
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Our Purchasing Division has ten (10) positions that are all General Fund, and no vacancies.
The Department as a whole has eighty-five (85) positions, seventy-seven (77) of which are
General Fund, eight (8) are covered by State programs related to Motor Vehicle and Driver’s
License Divisions, four (4) vacancies of that seventy-seven (77) in the General Fund.

Some of the successes and achievements in this past year in the Administration
Division include we successfully launched and implemented our OPENGOV Transparency
Portal. As you know, we have made an attempt to try to get our information more readily
available not only to the Administration, Department Heads, and Council, but the public as
well. We also received a revised bond rating outlook of AA/stable from what was AA/negative
from Standard & Poor’s Rating Services. This was received on November of 2015. We
recently received the Fitch Rating Inc., which remained the same as the prior, which was
AA/negative with a stable outlook. So slightly different, but it is still not going downwards
would be the positive way to look at. Our Accounting Division continues to receive the
Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA) Certificate of Achievement for Excellence
in Financial Reporting for its work related to the Comprehensible Annual Financial
Report (CAFR) for the year ended June 30, 2014. It is the 221d year consecutive year of this
award. Our Accounting Division also successfully launched and implemented the Amplifund,
which is a grants management software. I know this was mentioned in the Managing
Director’s presentation as part of the Mayor’s Office. This is something we are looking
forward to continuing to enhance and gather data on all of the grants that we receive, as well
as the grants that we put out.

If you look at the presentation for IT, this does not do it any justice. This is just a
quick sampling of some of the achievements as well as some of the challenges, but there is a
very detailed list of achievements provided in our written presentation. We completed the
County website overhaul, including the online directory of key personnel. They had major
system upgrades done on the ERP system, SunGard applications, and our County phone
system. I think something that was huge was the Real Property Assessment next generation
upgrade for Tyler Technologies, our actual assessment software, as well as the Assessment
Analyst solution using pictometry to help the Real Property Division look at various
properties and find omitted properties, which is currently being launched. Another success
is that the IT Division started implementation on the online sign-up reservations for events
related to our parks facilities, camping permits, and payment for associated fees. We
anticipate being able to run prior to the summer, is the deadline where we want to...before
we get all of the summer activity coming into the County. I think something else that is
really nice is this Paratransit Management & Fleet Tracking System to allow for real-time
tracking of the Kaua‘i buses and to manage our routes and dispatch. I have ridden the bus
and I have seen the date of terminals mounted and the bus drivers using them to basically
count the people coming in. It shows the Global Positioning System (GPS), the next stop, and
the track of the bus. I think it is a real improvement over the clipboard, so to speak, method.

In the Motor Vehicle Division, we continue to see high volumes in that Division. We
processed over 126,000 transactions in Fiscal Year (FY) 2015.

Our Driver’s License Division continues to comply with the Real I.D. Act from the
Department of Homeland Security, as well as the legal presence enacted by the State of
Hawai'‘i verifying that a person applying for the driver’s license is legally present in the State.
Our Driver’s License Division was also required to enact a new program, which is the Hawai‘i
Limited Purpose Driver’s License, Provisional Driver’s License, and instructional permits.
These do not have the same stringent requirements as the legal presence, and these driver’s
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license may not be used for Transportation Security Administration (TSA) purposes in
traveling.

In the Real Property Assessment Division, we continued improvement on the data
integrity with pictometry and the assessment analyst system that I mentioned earlier. We
first started the production phase...well, we moved out of the pilot phase and started the first
production phase of reviewing up to three thousand six hundred (3,600) properties, which
was slated for review. Our Real Property Assessment also continued the implementation of
market modeling increasing the efficiency accuracy in assessing residential properties. They
have a comparison to assessment versus sales, and it is upper ninety (90) percentile when
they do their comparison. I believe it is ninety-six percent (96%) to ninety-eight
percent (98%).

In the Real Property Collections Division, we continue to work on delinquent taxes by
arranging payment agreements with taxpayers or executing foreclosures as a last resort.

Our Purchasing Division coordinated and successfully revised the General Provision
for construction contracts. It took a lot of coordination to do that, which up until this time,
was unchanged since 1973 and obviously obsolete. So hats off to our Purchasing Director,
Ernie. The Purchasing Division continued the expansion of electronic procurement and
paperless initiatives as well.

Some of the challenges. Obviously, it remains common throughout the divisions and
similar to last year. We will always have limited staffing challenges with cross-training,
succession training, countywide type of issues, unexpected vacancies, as well as increasing
the demands with continued limited resources.

One (1) of the potential solutions we see, and this might be in the Goals section, but I
put it up here, was we would like to utilize Proviso Section 3 where vacancies are expected
and employees are willing to commit and document their departures. Section 3 allows for
the temporary fill to get a shadow or training type of person in there prior to the departure.
One (1) key area obviously is our Treasury Division, which we do not have the depth of having
a second treasurer or assistant treasurer. But that is something that we hope to utilize in
the upcoming FY 2018. Also, explore the ability for flex staffing between similar jobs
positions in different divisions. That is something that we also want to look at as well.

Our goals and objectives. Again, this is just a sample of what we see coming forward
in the next fiscal year. In our Administration, we obviously want to complete the long-term
financial plan with GFOA. I think we pushed this back a few months. It looks like probably
in October we should be able to have all of the policies that support this project to be finalized
and then look towards providing the multi-year final outlook five (5) years starting with
FY 2018. This was something that I had as a goal last year, but to create a program and
process which provides executive level staffing and labor information to better manage
staffing resources. We all know that staffing is the largest expenditure of the County, and
really, how do we get good information out to our executives as well as the Council, or our
Department Heads and so on, on what does it look like, what are the trends and so on?

Our Accounting Division remains to report accurately and timely all financial
information, strives to promote transparency, streamline processes, increase efficiencies and
consistency throughout the countywide operations.
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Our IT Division’s goal is to complete and implement formalized methodology for
projects for involving technology-based systems. Again, we have a whole slew of goals in our
IT Division, which includes implementing comprehensive cloud-based electronic
procurement system, which is another big one that will touch all of the departments.

Our Motor Vehicle Division looks to reinitiate the scanning project process again to
reduce their storage needs and make the historical data readily available as to having to
retrieve files and hard copies.

Our Real Property Assessment Division’s goal is to complete the installation of the
Hawai‘i-specific cost tables to be used in the 2017 assessment and maintain a high
assessment to sales ratio in the upper ninety percent (90%). Again, this will be huge towards
ensuring that we are continuing to have accurate assessment data as it relates to our real
property.

Our Purchasing Division’s goal is advancing electronic signature initiatives, which
will allow expansion of current efforts towards paperless operations. So some of the in-house
memorandums, I have actually started to electronically sign if they send it to me in portable
document format (pdf) form rather than shuffling papers between departments. Obviously
contracts would require more work as far as getting the notary and all of that, but I think we
are moving in the right direction on that.

As far as the budget goes for the Department of Finance, again overall the first slide
here is the budget by the various divisions, but you can see that we have basically remained
flat at point one percent (0.1%) with a $7,300 increase off an $11,000,000 budget. The
Administration saw the largest decrease, and the decrease was related to reductions in
insurance premiums of about $100,000, telephone $12,000, and Consulting Services of about
$60,000. One of the things we did was we looked at the insurance being offered, and given
the fact that the County really only had two (2) claims that exceeded the retention $750,000
only, only two (2) claims in the County’s history, one (1) was the Bynum case and the other
is the Koloko Dam, plus the fact that we have a County Attorney, who I guess has a different
philosophy restructured their office. They have a Counsel and Advice section versus
litigation. Obviously they are able to do a lot more in-house litigation work, which would
help keep any of the costs on claims down. The insurance industry is basically moving
towards a $1,000,000 retention, and therefore we went with a $1,000,000 retention from the
$750,000, and that enabled to basically save $100,000 on our premiums.

Our Accounting Division was able to absorb bargaining impacts with reductions in
their overtime and premium pay, as well as dollar funding the workers’ compensation benefit.
This is a workers’ compensation that was previous, but we do not expect any, well hopefully,
any workers’ compensation going forward. This is basically consistent across the County in
this budget where we requested departments to dollar-fund their workers’ compensation
budgets. Some departments we may revisit, but for now, we have put this across all
departments to try to control that piece of the budget. Overall, the Accounting Division has
a slight reduction there.

Our IT Division increased due primarily to collective bargaining.
Our Treasury Division was the same in which it increased due to collective bargaining.

Our Driver’s License Division was also able to absorb collective bargaining impacts
with overall operating reductions.
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Motor Vehicle Division, again, increased due to collective bargaining. They put in a
little bit of money for some printers related to a new cashiering system that is going to come
up this year.

Real Property Assessment Division. The salary increase in those areas are due to
fully funding two (2) positions; one (1) was previously a dollar-funded position, position 222,
and another position was previously a nine (9) month fund. So now we are seeing the impact
of funding a full year compared to last year.

Real Property Collections Division has a reduction due to conversion of a full-time
position to an eighty-nine (89) day contract for two (2) to six (6) months of the year, and also
dollar-funding their workers’ compensation as well.

Our Purchasing Division was able to absorb collective bargaining impacts as well.
Part of that savings came through the hire of the Budget Analyst at a beginning level salary
as opposed to what was previously in there.

Again overall, a point one percent (0.1%) increase in our budget of $11,000,000. If you
looked at where the increases came from, again, the salary and wages were three
percent (3%), and then everything else basically was a reduction net out of $7,300. So the
last slide is just the budget variances that I described, and that is it.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you. Thank you for a wvery clear
presentation, and there is not much to say. You folks did run a very flat budget, point one
percent (0.1%) increase, $7,300 out of $11,000,000, not much wiggle room for you folks. We
will take questions on the presentation, and the Department of Finance provided a budget
presentation that kind of goes through the order of the line items. If we have questions on
the budget presentation, we will take it in that particular division. Are there any questions
on this presentation? Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: Ken, I want to just say that I think your
department has the most divisions, right, of any department, nine (9) divisions?

Mr. Shimonishi: Possibly.

Councilmember Yukimura: I think so. I do not think people...when they think
of finance, understand the breadth of reach and all of the different services that you have to
provide. Under your leadership, it has really been very impressive. Thank you. First of all,
I want to say the OPENGOV, although I have hardly begun to know how to use it, is such a
resource. When I had this “How to Have a Voice” session recently, I did not dare try to show
them how to use it, but I did show them where it was and that it had the potential if they
would go and learn how to use it. I think it is a real boost to government transparency and
education. Then your long-term financial plan, I also really want to commend and look
forward to it coming to fruition at the end of this year, at least the conclusions and the
beginning of the implementation. Do you know whether other counties in the State are doing
this?

Mr. Shimonishi: As far as the long-term...

Councilmember Yukimura: This kind of long-term financial planning.
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Mr. Shimonishi: I want to say Maui has one. I know that we have
modeled some of our policies along with Maui. We have also looked at other counties that
our consultant recommended, but officially, I do not know if long-term financial plans for
each county actually exist.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. Well anyway, I think if they are not, we are
really setting a good model, and the State should be really commending us because I think
the State has a stake in the counties being run financially well, and hopefully they will start
to adopt some of our approaches, too. On the Standard & Poor’s rating, did you say that...is
this accurate here in your narrative, which we are at AA/stable?

Mr. Shimonishi: That is correct. The last rating that they issued
was to go from AA/megative outlook to AA/stable outlook.

Councilmember Yukimura: Which is an upgrade?

Mr. Shimonishi: Correct.

Councilmember Yukimura: And you say here that the reasons include the

County’s return to balanced operation and budget, strong management with good financial
policies and practices, adequate budgetary performance, and very strong liquidity.

Mr. Shimonishi: Yes, and liquidity would consider total assets
against your liabilities, granted that does not take into account the pending...well, what we
know as our retirement liability as well as out Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB), our
actual accrued liability that is out there that we continue to make one hundred
percent (100%) payments on. But given that, obviously our assets greatly exceed our
liabilities.

Councilmember Yukimura: I see. Okay. Anyway, that is very good news, and
it is great to see that our efforts are being recognized...you efforts and your team’s.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: I wanted to follow-up on the bond. Can you just
give us a little bit more how this is impacting us in future? I know we have been paying down
a lot of our Capital Improvement Projects (CIP), and we have heard about going out for
another bond. How does this affect our rates? Having it upgraded, would this reduce our
interest rate or what does that do for us?

Mzr. Shimonishi: Yes, and maybe that is a question we can save for
our Treasurer when he comes up. Obviously, I think any type of credit rating that reassures
the lenders that we have the ability to repay basically, is a good thing and would result in
ultimately lower interest rates being charged, which translates to lower debt service and
savings for the taxpayers.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you. Councilmember Chock.

Councilmember Chock: Along those lines, where were we previously at
our highest rating? Where do we want to be? What is the goal?

Mr. Shimonishi: I think we obviously want to continue the best
rating we possibly can, if it is an AA/plus positive outlook, if there is such a thing. I do not
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necessarily know that we have a specific goal, but obviously we want to keep it positive, and
not result in any kind of negative forecast going forward.

Councilmember Chock: To your knowledge, have we ever been at that
highest rating?

Mzr. Shimonishi: I do not know off the top of my head. I know I have
something from the previous Director of Finance that has that rating, but I am not entirely
sure what that rating was.

Councilmember Yukimura: I have a follow-up.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.
Councilmember Yukimura: In relation to Councilmember Chock’s question, it

might be good to have a goal based on whatever it is going to deliver to us, it would be good
to know if we can actually quantify savings in our bond floats because of the higher bond
rating. I mean, if it is not that advantageous for us to go for a higher rating, then fine, we
stay right here. I mean, AA is pretty good, right?

Mr. Shimonishi: Yes. I think the priority would first be to get our
financial position or our financial processes under control and well-managed and let the
ratings come as they come, because I do not think we want to push to increase our fund
balance solely for bond rating purposes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Right.

Mr. Shimonishi: We just want to make sure we try to manage our
finances and our positions properly and continue...I know this is an overly used, but
sustainable and structurally sound budget.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kualii.
Councilmember Kuali‘i: Last line on page 8, the last two (2) bullets. The

second to the last bullet, Real Property Collections, reduction due to conversion of full-time
position to eighty-nine (89) day contract and dollar-funding workers’ compensation. What is
the reasoning or thought behind dollar-fund workers’ compensation? From the Department
of Finance, is there any kind of policy call or directive that is being put out throughout the
County as far as how to handle the budgeting of workers’ compensation?

Mzr. Shimonishi: Correct. In the budget instructions that we sent
out, we requested that all departments dollar-fund their workers’ compensation budget. We
budget that position’s salary, but if that position is out on workers’ compensation, we are not
paying that salary. So in theory, you should have some money to cover that cost.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Okay.

Mr. Shimonishi: What can surprise us is if there is a large medical
type of expense related to that workers’ compensation, so that might obviously overrun that
amount.
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Councilmember Kuali‘i: Thank you. Do you have a follow-up on that?
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Do you have a follow-up?
Councilmember Yukimura: I do have a follow-up.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.
Councilmember Yukimura: Thank you. In the past or up to this budget,

people have been putting in some moneys in case we had workers’ compensation payments
or liabilities.

Mr. Shimonishi: That is correct.

Councilmember Yukimura: And now you are saying they should have savings
when a worker is out or where do the savings come from?

Mr. Shimonishi: Correct, because we are still budgeting for that
position's salary, but if they are out on workers’ compensation, then technically you have
some of that cover that.

Councilmember Yukimura: Right.

Mr. Shimonishi: They may have some large expenses that they
know are coming up if the workers’ compensation has a large medical related expense that
exceeds their salary type of cost. So there are some departments that have said that we know
we have these large amounts coming. So for us to reconsider budgeting some moneys in their
departments. :

Councilmember Yukimura: Do you not have a large pool of money to cover
workers’ compensation department-wide if you have these extraordinary or unexpected
charges?

Mr. Shimonishi: We have not budgeted that amount. We did create
that for our vacation payout, a pool that is held in our Department of Human Resources (HR).
We could consider budgeting a pool similar to that in HR for those that are unable to cover
their unexpected workers’ compensation. Again, we try to control the budget, so to speak,
and not have all of these budget amounts in various departments that when times get hard,
if they do not expend it, they can use it.

Councilmember Yukimura: Right, that is very good budgeting. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Follow-up, because by dollar-funding it if there
are unanticipated expenses in workers’ compensation, then a division is able to say “we saved
money on gas and we will put some money there.” Are they able to do that and does that
have to come in front of us? I know typically salary, but I do not know if workers’
compensation is considered a salary line item.

Mr. Shimonishi: Right, you are correct. Any department can
transfer money within any account that they have that has a budget dollar amount as part
of the original budget passed by Council. It is only when there is no budget and they are
trying to use that account or create a budget, then we need to come before Council or if for
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some reason we are trying to go between departments or between funds that we need to come
before Council.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: During the year, say there is a large unanticipated
workers’ compensation dollar amount that needs to be funded, a division will try to see what
money they have in their account first and worst case scenario would be to come back and
ask us for a money bill or to transfer money from a different division?

Mr. Shimonishi: That is correct.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Okay.

Councilmember Yukimura: Follow-up.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: Refresh my memory because I should know this.

The departments can transfer from their non-salary accounts into salary...no, they cannot?
I know they cannot transfer salary moneys into other accounts.

Mzr. Shimonishi: Correct. We would obviously allow the transfer of
non-salary or non-benefit accounts into the salary and benefit accounts. So we would allow
them to increase that.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.

Mr. Shimonishi: We frown upon them trying to transfer moneys
out of salaries and benefits into non-salary and non-benefit accounts because I think that
was a criticism by the Cost Control Commission where if you have positions budgeted but
you have salary savings in that position, that you should not be using that money to fund
your operations.

Councilmember Yukimura: I thought there was almost a legal opinion that
says you cannot transfer moneys from salary.

Mr. Shimonishi: I am not aware of that.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. Are you saying that you can transfer
operational moneys into like workers’ compensation?

Mr. Shimonishi: Sure.

Councilmember Yukimura: Is that in the salary or is in that in operations? I
should look.

Mr. Shimonishi: I guess we consider salaries and benefits to be

one (1) group of type of expense aside from the operations.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. As you experiment with the new policy, if
you find that you need to make transfers that require our positions, it is much better to have
a pool in HR or something, right?



April 7, 2016
Department of Finance (aa)

Page 10
Mr. Shimonishi: Yes.
Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kuali‘i.
Councilmember Kuali‘: Along those lines in the budget appropriations

transfer report that our staff created for us based on the submissions you provide of all
transfers, I see some small items going from salaries go to workers’ compensation medical.
But I see this large transfer and it says it happened November 20, 2015...Finance
Administration...oh, it is insurance. It says Property Insurance to Excess WC Liability
Insurance. Is WC workers’ compensation?

Mr. Shimonishi: Correct.
Councilmember Kuali‘i: And it is $41,736 fund excess workers’

compensation liability premiums renewal higher than anticipated. So is that the insurance
part of workers’ compensation?

Mr. Shimonishi: Yes, that would be the premiums that County was
paying. I think we shifted money between insurance premiums account.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Okay. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Chock.

Councilmember Chock: I think I missed this. This dollar-funding of the
workers’ compensation, is that a common practice for all departments then or is it just yours?

Mr. Shimonishi: That was common throughout the budget theme
this year.

Councilmember Chock: Okay.

Mr. Shimonishi: I think it may be an exception, the Liquor Fund or

some small fund, but other than that, it was a common theme.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: The reason for that is in the past were big lapses
for workers’ compensation because you are already paying the salary and when somebody
takes workers’ compensation, that salary is already a portion of that thing, and then they
budget this big line item for workers’ compensation, but most of the workers’ compensation
comes out of salary line item and you lapsed all of this money.

Mr. Shimonishi: Right, and overall again, it is just trying to tighten
up where we can without causing too much harm.

Councilmember Chock: Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kuali‘.
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Councilmember Kuali‘i: The next and last bullet point there is purchasing;
absorbed bargaining impacts with reset of budget analyst salary. What does “reset of budget
analyst salary” mean?

Mr. Shimonishi: When I left the position of Budget Analyst, it was
higher than the new Budget Analyst in, but it was like starting at base level, so to speak. So
there was savings in that regard.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: By reset of the Budget Analyst salary, was that a
reallocation or was that just back to the bottom range?

Mr. Shimonishi: Back to the bottom range.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Okay. Soit was what it was, it went to the bottom
step?

Mr. Shimonishi: Correct.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Okay. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you. I think that is what we have been

encouraging a lot. A position, somebody maybe works a position for fifteen (15) years and
moves, and then we end up hiring. We do not adjust the salary and we hire somebody at that
position brand-new. I appreciate you folks looking at that and restarting the clock or
whatever on it. As an employee stays there and learns and gains experience, then they will
be able to move up that ladder. Any further questions on the presentation? Councilmember
Yukimura?

Councilmember Yukimura: Your slide 9 where you talk about utilizing the
Budget Proviso Section 3, it is very commendable that you are thinking of using that. Do you
know whether we have used at all in the County?

Mr. Shimonishi: Yes we have.
Councilmember Yukimura: How is it working?
Mzr. Shimonishi: I am thinking it works. One (1) instance I know

of was the Department of Public Works, Fiscal when the previous top fiscal person was
leaving that they were able to move up the next person to shadow and bring in a replacement.
I think that obviously helped ease the transition to have that overlap for if it is six (6) months
or a year. We obviously want to do it at least for six (6) months on our Treasurer position.

Councilmember Yukimura: Yes. Okay, and that is where you are targeting for
this year, your Treasurer position?

Mr. Shimonishi: Well actually, we are looking to utilize that
beginning Fiscal Year 2018, so July 1, 2017. It is not in this budget, but we would anticipate
using that at least from then or possibly sooner if we have other instances that meet the
criteria.

Councilmember Yukimura: Is this really workable only where the employees
are willing to commit and document their anticipated departure?
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Mr. Shimonishi: That is my understanding from HR.
Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. Has that been the case with the Treasury
Division?
Mr. Shimonishi: Yes.
Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: We have been fortunate, because Treasury

Division has two (2) employees, both of them are about ready to retire, and fortunately, he
was able to tell the County way ahead of time that he is planning to retire at a certain date.
So they have time to move around and try and provide some type of succession plan, which
he gave us two (2) years notice, which is great because with a two (2) man office if somebody
leaves with two (2) weeks, we are pretty much screwed.

Councilmember Yukimura: Right, and he has been there for twenty (20) years.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Yes.
Councilmember Yukimura: It is a very key position, so bringing somebody in

cold is not a good idea at all.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Chock.

Councilmember Chock: Along the lines, do we have any other indication
of other positions similar that we can...as the Treasurer’s position, take advantage of that
you know?

Mr. Shimonishi: I am not aware of, but the division heads might
have a better handle on that than me. But nothing has come up to my attention as clearly
as the Treasurer’s.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any further questions on this?

Councilmember Yukimura: Oh, not on this.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Okay. Councilmember Kualii.

Councilmember Kualif: On the presentation, no.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: On the slide presentation, slide 10, where you talk

about your goals and objectives, create a program and process which provides executive level
staffing and labor information to better manage staffing resources, could you explain this? I
am not clear what this means.

Mr. Shimonishi: Our system, as we all know, is an older system. A
lot of information that comes out is good, but it is a lot of detail with not easily understandable
or summary of information, but I think what the department heads and the Administration
needs to see is how many man hours are we spending each pay period, how does it trend,
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what 1s it between productive and non-productive time, how much is sick, how much is
vacation, how much is vacation and leave of absence, and all of these types of things that
right now each department head gets a payroll register to look at and looking at only one (1)
person at a time. It is hard to really see how the operations flow pay period after pay period
or month after month. We try to get something like that, which relates to the largest
expenditure of the County.

Councilmember Yukimura: Yes, employees or labor?
Mr. Shimonishi: Right.
Councilmember Yukimura: That is really excellent, and to some extent, if you

do job costing more accurately, you can also get a lot of good information that way, too, about
how much certain jobs cost or what is the standard for certain jobs. Is that all part of this?

Mr. Shimonishi: I am not quite sure if we are getting to that point
yet, but just starting off with small steps and get some good summary data to see what it
takes to run this baseyard or how many hours of non-productive time was paid, and things
like that.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay, that is excellent. Thank you very much.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any further questions on the presentation? If not,
we will move into the actual line items of the Administration. Councilmember Kualii.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: I appreciate the way you did your presentation. It
might be good to give budget instructions on doing the presentation in this manner, just get
to the number and summarize it. In less than an hour, I think you gave us a really good
picture of everything, and I think now when each of the divisions come up, that will go quicker
because in your summarizing presentation you have already answered some of the questions
that we would have gotten to in the divisions.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: It was a great presentation. You highlighted your
goals, and you highlighted any financial impacts to your budget, which these are all the
questions that if you did not show it, we would have asked it anyway. So you kind of beat us
to the punch, which is great because you saved time on that.

Mzr. Shimonishi: Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: We will go through the line items for the
Administration Division. Any questions on the Administration Division? I had a question
on temporary hire, $60,000. What was that for?

Mzr. Shimonishi: So that is an allowance countywide in the event
that we have smaller departments that are not able to absorb bargaining impacts or
something that comes up, that would be funds available for that, and we could use those.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Okay. It is not necessarily just for your
department?
Mr. Shimonishi: No, typically we do not use those funds. Again, I

think it is referenced in the Section 3 Budget Proviso.
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Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Okay. Automotive went down $30,0007?

Mzr. Shimonishi: Right. We looked back at our historical claims
that the County has to pay for out of vehicle damage, and we just tried to cutback to again,
to reduce our budget and keep above what we experienced.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any questions from the Members? Consultant
Services went down a bunch. I know we did different consulting services last year and we
have a new consulting services line item this year that is a lot smaller. Are we putting off
consulting services to save on the budget? We are just saying this is all the consulting
services that we need for this year, and then maybe next year it might change?

Mzr. Shimonishi: Actually in this particular instance, I believe
there was a duplication between what was budgeted in Department of Finance
Administration for actuarial work on workers’ compensation that is actually handled in HR
now, and they have a budget. So we eliminated that money in this budget going forward.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: So we will end up seeing that in HR’s budget?
Mr. Shimonishi: Correct.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any questions? Councilmember Yukimura.
Councilmember Yukimura: Under Consultant Services, you also have Bond

Counsel at $5,000. Does the Administration have a timetable for another bond float?

Mr. Shimonishi: Well, this money is actually relating to more of
training, how our previous bond Counsel Brian Hirai came in and gave a countywide type of
training on the bond, the leases, what our responsibilities are, and so on. As far as the timing
on a new bond float, we are thinking the upcoming Fiscal Year 2017, which we would
obviously have to come before Council to have vetted and approved.

Councilmember Yukimura: The cost therefore, is not in the budget and you
would come in mid-year to ask for that?

Mr. Shimonishi: Any new bond float would be inclusive of the costs
of issuance, so basically, we would net the cost out of the proceeds of the bond.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay, so General Fund moneys are not
anticipated to be needed?

Mr. Shimonishi: Correct.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Chock.

Councilmember Chock: Under Special Projects, can you explain the

Disaster Trust Account and Sewer Credit?

Mr. Shimonishi: Disaster Trust is again, an allowance in the event
of an emergency that we can access pretty much immediately.
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Councilmember Chock: Okay. What about the Sewer Credit?

Mr. Shimonishi: Sewer Credit is something where I believe based
on income type of exemption, we pick up the cost of the sewer bills for the needy or the
allowance. I was told it is $20 each.

Councilmember Chock: So you folks administer that credit or that
discount?

Myr. Shimonishi: Right.

Councilmember Chock: Okay. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any further questions for Administration?

Councilmember Kuali‘i.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: The Grove Farm Company, Inc. Puhi Metals
Recycling Liability, what is that again? $800,000?

Mzr. Shimonishi: That is the allowance that we have set up for the
ongoing remedial work of that area.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Is it actually for the land itself?

Mr. Shimonishi: Correct.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Cleaning up the land or whatever.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Council Chair Rapozo.

Council Chair Rapozo: Just a follow-up. How long more do we have on
that?

Mr. Shimonishi: I do not have a good date on that. I think it

depends on how much metal is moved off of the property versus for them to be able to get to
do the actual work. I think it stalled a while, but that would be a follow-up question for Solid
Waste as they manage that area. It comes out of the Department of Finance Administration’s
accounts a claim, but again, our Solid Waste Division is actually the one tracking and
managing that.

Council Chair Rapozo: Did we utilize all of the funds last year?

Mr. Shimonishi: No, we did not.

Council Chair Rapozo: Is this a carry over?

Mr. Shimonishi: Correct, whatever we do not use would lapses

back to the General Fund, but we obviously need to put the allowance in if they do the work.
Council Chair Rapozo: Was the line item more last year last year?

Mr. Shimonishi: I am not sure. I do not believe so.
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Council Chair Rapozo: I can check. Okay. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: I would like to ask for an executive session
briefing on where we are on this project. Go ahead.

Council Chair Rapozo: It would probably be the next available Council
Meeting before budget ends. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kualii.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: I want to say that even though the four (4) line

items for the Kaua‘i Humane Society is here under Special Projects, are we going to hear
more detail about that later?

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: This is the amount that the County is contributing
to the Kaua‘i Humane Society, and then we also receive the Kaua‘i Humane Society’s budget
that shows where our money goes in their budget and what are our moneys are allocated to.

Councilmember Kualii: Are we going to address that later, the last bullet
of the day?
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: If you have any questions on these particular line

items, we can ask Ken now, but the new item would be the Barking Dog Ordinance $20,000,
which is for enforcement, and the dog license went up a little bit.

Council Chair Rapozo: I do have one (1) question on the contract.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Council Chair.
Council Chair Rapozo: This is going to be answered later, but I just want

to put it out there, are we considering revisiting that contract? I know we have talked about
it a while back to determine what in fact are we going to ask the Kaua‘i Humane Society to
do as it relates to Hawai‘i Revised Statutes (HRS).

Mr. Shimonishi: Are you talking about just going and doing the
dogs part as opposed to...

Council Chair Rapozo: Well, tightening it up so that it is not so broad that
we are required to pay for services that should not really be paid by the taxpayer, is the way
to put it gently.

Mr. Shimonishi: Yes, that contract is up for renewal in May. We
can obviously start that whole process.

Council Chair Rapozo: I am not sure. I guess we could do that on the
agenda as far as what the Council believes the Kaua‘i Humane Society is responsible for
versus what should the Kaua‘i Humane Society be responsible for because I think it has
evolved, and because the contract is so broad, we are almost obligated to fund areas that
maybe should be funded by the Kaua‘i Humane Society and their donors and not the County
taxpayers. Is that contract extendable by month?
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Mr. Shimonishi: According to...it is an approved exemption, so we

can extend it month by month.
Council Chair Rapozo: Okay. I would say that we do that until we have

that discussion with the Council as far as what the Council and the publication believes that
the taxpayers should be funding versus what their foundation should be because it is quite
expensive. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Sorry. I might have misspoke. I know at one time
the Kaua‘i Humane Society provided a breakdown of where our $760,000 went, but [ am
looking at their budget now and it is just their budget in full. So we do not know. I know
before, they allocated a certain percentage of County funds to certain things, for example,
electricity, they said for us to do the County services it is this much percent, so they allocate
the $760,000 in that manner. Right now, we just have their whole budget. Councilmember
Kuali‘i.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: (Inaudible).
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Okay. Council Chair, did you have a follow-up?
Council Chair Rapozo: No. I am assuming that in their quarterly report,

and I have not look at the last quarter, but the quarterly report has a breakdown. I agree in
the past, the budgets were broken down by percentage to show the County’s share versus
non-County’s share, and maybe we can get someone to ask for that breakdown.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: The expenses show the breakdown, but you are
saying that they do not show them...

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: This is in total. It includes all of the revenues that
the...

Councilmember Yukimura: It does have a breakdown of all of the
expenditures...

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Actually, we will get clarification on it. I just

looked at it briefly since we got it this morning.

Councilmember Yukimura: Yes, right. So are they not coming in as part of
this budget hearing?

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: They will be here. They are the last ones.
Councilmember Yukimura: This afternoon?

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Wherever we are.

Councilmember Yukimura: So we can ask then?

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Yes.






